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Overview

 

SIGPLAN had another very strong year with excellent attendance at conferences and workshops.  We have seen particularly high rates of student participation. Conference submissions rates have generally been growing.  The SIGPLAN Executive Committee reported on the state of SIGPLAN at the annual open meeting at PLDI on June 9, 2008.  The slides for the open meeting are available on the web at http://www.sigplan.org/OpenMeetingPresentations.htm.  

In general, the SIGPLAN web site (http://www.acm.org/sigplan) contains useful information on SIGPLAN activities and policies. 

The financial state of SIGPLAN is strong because our conferences do well financially.  We budget them conservatively to break even, which generally results in small profits for each conference.  We have a decreasing number of members who receive physical copies of SIGPLAN Notices each month (print members), but a growing number of whom receive the newsletter electronically (electronic members).  We lose roughly $20 each year per print member but break even on electronic members.  

SIGPLAN's financial health has allowed us to partially fund a number of initiatives to help the community, including (1) a Programming Language Curriculum Workshop, (2) a summer school for Ph.D. students, (3) a workshop for pre-Ph.D. students from underrepresented groups considering graduate school in programming languages, and (4) the Educator's Symposium at OOPSLA. We describe these activities in more detail below.  

The Programming Language Curriculum Workshop (PLC) brought together 30 participants from colleges, universities, and industry to discuss 1) whether and why undergraduate programming language instruction is important, 2) what every computer science undergraduate should know about programming languages before graduation, and 3) how such material should be taught.  The workshop, which the NSF and NSA co-sponsored, took place at Harvard University on May 29-30.  As a result of the workshop, the committee recommended a revision to the ACM 2001 Computer Science Curriculum to the ACM Education Board Committee currently reviewing the curriculum.  The committee added the recommendation to its proposed set of revisions and has since published their recommended revisions to the ACM community for comment.  The participants of the PLC Workshop are currently drafting a report summarizing the discussions at the workshop and the white papers the participants wrote individually.  The report will appear in the November issue of SIGPLAN Notices.  More information about the workshop is available from the web: http://www.sigplan.org/pl-workshop/.

For Ph.D. students, SIGPLAN provided $5,000 in scholarship money to support attendance at a summer school on “Logic and Theorem Proving in Programming Languages” held July 22-30 at the University of Oregon. The school consists of 32 tutorial-level lectures from ten world-class researchers over eight days with 61 participants.  More information on the workshop is available from: http://www.cs.uoregon.edu/research/summerschool/summer08/.

In addition, SIGPLAN provided $5,000 to support student attendance at the CRA-W/CDC Systems Mentoring Workshop, which covered the areas of programming languages, software engineering, operating systems, and architecture.  While the workshop targeted pre-Ph.D. women and other under-represented groups, anyone could attend. The workshop included technical panel discussions led by eighteen academic and industry leaders, as well as other informal activities such as mentoring for the forty-two students who attended. The workshop took place June 16-18, 2008 at the University of Delaware.  Other sponsors for the meeting included CRA-W, CDC, and Microsoft. More information about the workshop is available from: http://www.cis.udel.edu/systems-mentoring-workshop/.

The Educators' Symposium at OOPSLA strives to improve the quality of object-oriented education and give educators a voice in the premier conference for object-oriented research.  In support of this program, SIGPLAN gave $20,000 to fund travel scholarships for educators from two- and four-year colleges to attend the conference and the Educators' Symposium. 

In addition, SIGPLAN runs the PAC Program, which provides scholarships to attend conferences to students, members who need travel companions (parents of small children and people with disabilities) to attend events, and members who often have to travel extreme distances to attend SIGPLAN meetings (ie., people in Australia, Asia, etc).  In 2008, the PAC committee made awards to 58 individuals for a total of $50,200.  This year, SIGPLAN invested in building a website to streamline the PAC workflow (http://pac.elis.ugent.be/).

Awards

SIGPLAN made the following awards in 2008.

•
2008 SIGPLAN Programming Languages Achievement Award: Barbara Liskov (presented at PLDI in Tucson, AZ). The award includes a cash prize of $5,000.

•
2008 SIGPLAN Distinguished Service Award: Michael Burke (presented at PLDI in Tucson, AZ). The award includes a cash prize of $2,500.

•
2006 SIGPLAN Outstanding Doctoral Dissertation Award: Xiangyu Zhang for his thesis "Fault Location via Dynamic Slicing" (presented at PLDI in Tucson, AZ). This award includes a cash prize of $1,000.

•
2007 SIGPLAN Outstanding Doctoral Dissertation Award:  Swarat Chaudhuri for his thesis "Logics and Algorithms for Software Model Checking" (presented at PLDI in Tucson, AZ). This award includes a cash prize of $1,000.

•
Most Influential 1996 ICFP Paper Award to Julia L. Lawall and Harry G. Mairson for "Optimality and inefficiency: what isn't a cost model of the lambda calculus?" (presented at ICFP in Freiburg, Germany). The award includes a cash prize of $1,000.

•
Most Influential 1997 ICFP Paper Award to Conal Elliott and Paul Hudak for "Functional Reactive Animation" (presented at ICFP in Freiburg, Germany). The award includes a cash prize of $1,000.

•
Most Influential 1997 OOPSLA Paper Award to David Grove, Greg DeFouw, Jeffrey Dean, and Craig Chambers for "Call Graph Construction in Object-Oriented Languages" (presented at OOPSLA in Montreal, Canada). The award includes a cash prize of $1,000.

•
Most Influential 1998 POPL Paper Award to Greg Morrisett, David Walker, Karl Crary, and Neal Glew for "From System F to Typed Assembly Language" (presented at POPL in San Francisco, CA). The award includes a cash prize of $1,000.

•
Most Influential 1998 PLDI Paper Award to Matteo Frigo, Charles E. Leiserson, and Keith H. Randall for "The Implementation of the Cilk-5 Multithreaded Language" (presented at PLDI in Tucson, AZ). The award includes a cash prize of $1,000.

SIGPLAN made two awards for ICFP to cover all eleven years the conference has been in existence even though the ten-year retrospective was established only this year.

SIGPLAN sponsored the establishment of an award in honor of John Vlissides. The award will be presented annually to a doctoral candidate participating in the OOPSLA Doctoral Symposium who shows significant promise in applied software research and shows the most potential for having impact on the practice of software development.  The first award will be presented at OOPSLA in 2008.

SIGPLAN also co-sponsored the establishment of a joint ACM/IEEE award in honor of Ken Kennedy. The award will be presented to an individual annually in recognition of substantial contributions to programmability and productivity in computing and substantial community service 

or mentoring.   

Information about SIGPLAN awards, including citations for all the awards above, is available from the web page: http://www.sigplan.org/awards.htm.

Other programs

CACM Nominating committee.  In response to a request from CACM, SIGPLAN created a committee to nominate papers from the programming languages community for consideration in the newly revised CACM.  The committee members have responsibility for covering the major SIGPLAN conferences, and there is a process by which any community member can submit a paper for consideration to the committee.  Ben Zorn has agreed to serve as the chair for the selection committee, which will meet electronically three times a year.  All papers that the committee nominates to CACM will be listed as having been nominated on the SIGPLAN web site to recognize the paper for its broad-appeal regardless of whether the CACM editorial board chooses to publish it in CACM.

SIGPLAN Notices.  SIGPLAN is experimenting with changing the format of SIGPLAN Notices to give space to a variety of workshops to publicize their activities.  We plan to publish paper abstracts, one or two "best papers" as chosen by workshop program committees or participants, and columns describing the event and interesting happenings, depending upon the interests of workshop organizers.  To date, we have published abstracts and a selected paper from Transact 2008 and abstracts, two best-paper awards, and a survey by the co-chairs of PLAS 2008.  

Key issues for next 2-3 years

Growing the number of SIGPLAN members continues to be a focus of the EC. We have taken several actions to encourage membership in SIGPLAN. These include allowing members to renew their membership when they register for conferences, giving automatic memberships to students that receive travel grants from SIGPLAN, and adding additional content to the CD which we distribute to members each year.

An issue of concern to many members (particularly academic members) is the inclusion of a programming language course in the core of the ACM Curriculum 2001. In addition to its sponsorship of the Programming Language Curriculum workshop, SIGPLAN is intending to form a standing Education Board to work on issues related to programming language curriculum.

